

## Focus Asia

Perspective & Analysis

August 2019

## Hong Kong in China's Geopolitical Gaze



Dr. Phil C.W. Chan and Dr. Niklas Swanström return to the ongoing demonstrations in Hong Kong, examining the challenges they present for China. They unravel the international dimensions of Beijing's approach to the former British colony, arguing that the decisions made by the city's embattled Chief Executive Carrie Lam and the leadership on the Mainland at this critical juncture will potentially have wide reaching consequences.

week of protests in its "worst crisis" since its return to China's sovereignty after 155 years of British colonial rule. The protests began as the Hong Kong government sought to push through an extradition Bill that, if passed, would empower and compel Hong Kong authorities to transfer anyone in Hong Kong accused of a serious crime committed anywhere to any jurisdiction with which Hong Kong did not have an extradition agreement, including Mainland China. They have since metamorphosed into a generalized movement uniting Hong Kong people yearning for greater government and police accountability, and for universal suffrage.

Born and raised in Hong Kong, **Phil C.W. Chan** is Senior Fellow at the Institute for Security and Development Policy. He is author of the book China, State Sovereignty and International Legal Order. **Niklas Swanström** is Executive Director of the Institute for Security and Development Policy

In response to the Hong Kong police's unprecedented brutality<sup>5</sup> and questionable tactics<sup>6</sup> in quelling protests across the city on August 11, 2019<sup>7</sup>, protestors occupied Hong Kong International Airport on August 12<sup>8</sup> and 13<sup>9</sup> resulting in hundreds of flight cancellations, clashed with riot police, and detained and assaulted two men suspected of being undercover Mainland Chinese police officers (as a result of fear of Hong Kong police officers' impersonating<sup>10</sup> as protestors). Protestors subsequently apologized in a powerful video<sup>11</sup> and pledged<sup>12</sup> to reflect on past and future actions.

Beijing, meanwhile, has hardened its rhetoric, with thinly veiled threats<sup>13</sup> of military intervention through three press briefings<sup>14</sup> by the State Council's Hong Kong and Macau Affairs Office, a propaganda video<sup>15</sup> by the People's Liberation Army's Hong Kong garrison, and large-scale drills by the paramilitary People's Armed Police<sup>16</sup> in Shenzhen across the border. It has condemned the protests as bearing "characteristics of a color revolution" and "signs of terrorism" that must be punished "without leniency,

without mercy"<sup>19</sup>. Liu Xiaoming, China's ambassador to the United Kingdom, cosignatory to the 1984 Sino-British Joint Declaration<sup>20</sup> that guarantees Hong Kong's autonomy under the "one-country/two-system" formula until June 2047, has warned that Beijing will not "sit on its hands"<sup>21</sup> if protests continue.

Carrie Lam Cheng Yuet-ngor, Hong Kong's Chief Executive selected in 2017 with 777 votes<sup>22</sup> by a 1200-member Election Committee appointed by Beijing, on August 5 admonished protestors that they must not "kamikaze" themselves with Hong Kong (in her arsenal of Chinese proverbs: 玉石俱焚<sup>23</sup>). At her press briefing on August 13 in which she repeatedly evaded questions about whether she was constrained, without Beijing's approval, from formally withdrawing the Bill (one of protestors' five demands<sup>24</sup>), Lam warned that protestors were pushing Hong Kong onto a "path of no return"25, to the "abyss"26 and to "annihilation" (her Chinese proverb: 粉身碎骨<sup>27</sup>). Her ominous words have been echoed elsewhere, with Minxin Pei<sup>28</sup> observing that "Hong Kong's residents would almost certainly treat Chinese government forces as invaders, and mount the fiercest possible resistance". For many of the protestors, protecting Hong Kong's autonomy and identity<sup>29</sup>, and its people's rights and freedoms, from further erosion is "now or never".

Although freedoms of assembly and of demonstration are protected under the Basic Law<sup>30</sup> of Hong Kong and the International Covenant<sup>31</sup> on Civil and Political Rights as incorporated in the Hong Kong Bill of Rights Ordinance<sup>32</sup>, the police banned<sup>33</sup> a proposed march from Victoria Park (where annual vigils<sup>34</sup>, in remembrance of victims in the crackdown on Tiananmen Square protests in 1989, take place) to Chater Garden (location of the Hong Kong Court of Final Appeal, and formerly of the Legislative Council) on August 18. The police instead approved only a rally within the confines of Victoria Park. An estimated 1.7 million ever-creative<sup>35</sup> "Be Water"<sup>36</sup> protestors "complied" with the police's restricted approval by entering the park from Fortress Hill (not far from North Point<sup>37</sup> where attacks by suspected triad members<sup>38</sup> from China's Fujian province took place on August 5), congregating at the rally and dispersing towards Chater Garden in a river of umbrellas amid hours of pouring rain<sup>39</sup>, without

The Institute for Security and Development Policy is an independent, non-partisan research and policy organization based in Stockholm dedicated to expanding understanding of international affairs. With its extensive contact network with partner institutes in Asia. each year ISDP invites a number of visiting researchers as well as guest authors from the region to participate in research, discussion, and exchange with European scholars and policy officials. ISDP's Focus Asia series serves as a forum for these researchers as well as quest authors to provide and clarify their viewpoints on the contemporary issues and challenges concerning their countries, adding a muchneeded Asian perspective to the policy and research debate.

For enquiries, please contact: info@isdp.eu

No parts of this paper may be reproduced without ISDP's permission.

**Disclaimer:** The opinions expressed in this paper are those of the author only and do not necessarily reflect those of ISDP or its sponsors.

incident,<sup>40</sup> and notwithstanding threats from Beijing and the police's newly road-tested water cannons.<sup>41</sup>

At least 28 foreign states have issued travel advisories<sup>42</sup> on Hong Kong (with Singapore<sup>43</sup> cautioning against non-essential travel), and the UK Foreign Office has classified<sup>44</sup> the crisis in the international financial hub as a "conflict in fragile states" alongside Libya, Syria and North Korea.

The United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights has condemned<sup>45</sup> the Hong Kong police's use of tear gas<sup>46</sup> inside subway stations. Foreign states including the UK<sup>47</sup>, Australia,<sup>48</sup> Canada<sup>49</sup>, France<sup>50</sup>, Germany<sup>51</sup> and the United States<sup>52</sup>, as well as the European Union<sup>53</sup>, have called for restraint and dialogues between protestors and the Hong Kong government. President Donald Trump went so far as to urge<sup>54</sup> President Xi Jinping to personally meet protestors, which, in China's and Hong Kong's political

culture of Confucian authoritarianism<sup>55</sup> in which the old are wise and the young immature and uninformed, is decidedly unlikely. (Furthermore, lest one forget, the last time a Chinese statesman personally met student protestors ended in the statesman, General Secretary Zhao Ziyang<sup>56</sup>, purged and placed under house arrest for over 15 years following Tiananmen.)

As is to be expected when it comes to issues of human rights or democracy,<sup>57</sup> Beijing has condemned any expressions of concern about the crisis in Hong Kong from any foreign states, especially the UK and the United States, as interference in China's state sovereignty<sup>58</sup> and internal affairs. Having described in 2017 the Sino-British Joint Declaration as "a historical document<sup>59</sup>, no longer [having] any realistic meaning", Beijing demanded<sup>60</sup> that the UK "refrain from saying or doing anything that interferes or undermines the rule of law in Hong Kong". Since the crisis erupted in June, Trump sought to placate<sup>61</sup> Beijing, despite urgings from members of the United States Congress in both Republican and Democratic parties, and from officials at the State Department and the White House. In early August, Trump described the Hong Kong protests as "riots"62 and as China's internal matter. Ever the archetypal dealmaker, Trump on August 14 tied<sup>63</sup> a United States-China trade agreement to peaceful resolution of the protests. This represents not so much a change of his position but, more likely, his seeing<sup>64</sup> the crisis in Hong Kong as a bargaining chip in the United States' ongoing trade war<sup>65</sup> with China and in regaining the moral upper hand for his re-election prospects in 2020 – a move that Beijing has reciprocated.66 Trump's equivocation has not stopped China from accusing the United States of being "black hands"67 "colluding" with Hong Kong's leading prodemocracy figures<sup>68</sup> and supporting<sup>69</sup> the protestors, alluding in particular to a meeting<sup>70</sup> (in a public venue) between pro-democracy activists and an official from the United States consulate in the city. In response, the State Department rebuked Beijing as a "thuggish regime"71 for "leaking" the official's personal details.

In line with China's enduring mentality<sup>72</sup> as a victim of foreign powers after the "century of humiliation", officials in Beijing, in Bonnie Glaser's<sup>73</sup> words, "generally don't have a sense that they need to engage in self-reflection. They tend to blame the outside

world". With the Hong Kong protests posing a direct challenge<sup>74</sup> not only to the legitimacy of the Chinese Communist Party as China's unifying force, but also to Xi's personal credibility<sup>75</sup> as a strongman and his vision<sup>76</sup> of China's "great rejuvenation", markets<sup>77</sup> and newsrooms<sup>78</sup> around the world are jittery about the likelihood of military intervention by Beijing, especially as October 1<sup>79</sup>, China's 70<sup>th</sup> National Day, approaches. In addition to seeking to discredit protestors in Hong Kong, Beijing's disinformation<sup>80</sup> campaign on social media (without irony, via channels including Facebook and Twitter that are banned in Mainland China) is, arguably, paving the way for eventual intervention by force.

The Hong Kong protests certainly could not have come at a worse time for Beijing. In its expansive exercise of state sovereignty in achieving its vision of China as a superpower, Beijing is mired in an escalating trade war with the United States, when China's economy is contracting<sup>81</sup>. Its signature foreign policy, the Belt and Road initiative, has encountered roadblocks<sup>82</sup> from partners and been accused of being a "debt trap"<sup>83</sup> for developing states, while its disputes<sup>84</sup> with neighboring states over the East China Sea and the South China Sea continue to deepen. Last but not least, its treatment<sup>85</sup> of Muslim Uighurs in Xinjiang in the name of fighting terrorism has engendered global criticism. China's rise has proved the old adage that money and power do not buy love<sup>86</sup>.

Beijing monitors Hong Kong closely through a multitude of channels (albeit qualitatively different from its surveillance in Xinjiang<sup>87</sup> and across Mainland China<sup>88</sup>). In addition to its Liaison Office in Hong Kong and the State Council's Hong Kong and Macau Affairs Office, Beijing receives regular reports on affairs that might in the slightest way threaten its national leadership through Xinhua News Agency, semi-official think tanks in China and in Hong Kong, Mainland academics on scholarly visits to Hong Kong, Chinese state-owned corporations, and, of course, the Hong Kong government, members of pro-establishment political parties in the city, and Hong Kong members of the Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference and Hong Kong delegates to the National People's Congress. Their failures<sup>89</sup> in advising Beijing accurately of sentiments in Hong Kong in relation to the extradition Bill, let alone broader issues such as universal suffrage, are striking.

While Hong Kong may appear to be less important in China's economy, with its GDP relative to China's shrinking from nearly a fifth in 1997 to the current 3 percent, its value90 as China's gateway to the world continues to be immense and irreplaceable. In ways that Shanghai<sup>91</sup> and Shenzhen<sup>92</sup> trail, Hong Kong's army of trilingual professionals, its comprehensive financial, legal and logistical infrastructure, and above all the stability and independence of Hong Kong's legal system (concern for which set off the current crisis), have enabled thousands of foreign corporations seamless access to the Chinese market (and Chinese state-owned conglomerates the same to foreign markets), and Hong Kong remains93 the largest source of foreign direct investment in Mainland China. Deployment of the People's Liberation Army or the People's Armed Police in suppressing protests will<sup>94</sup> destroy Hong Kong's status as an international financial center, cause catastrophic capital flight and mass outflux of people from Hong Kong, collapse the city's property<sup>95</sup> and stock<sup>96</sup> markets (in which Hong Kong and Mainland tycoons<sup>97</sup> and powerholders<sup>98</sup> have substantial stakes), and be seriously detrimental to China's own economy. Dissipation of confidence on the part of foreign investors in doing business in China, or with the Chinese government or Chinese state-owned corporations, will reverberate across the country<sup>99</sup>. China's multilateral endeavors that rely on its reputation as an international actor that abides by treaties and the international rule of law<sup>100</sup>, including the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank and the Belt and Road initiative, will come to halt.

Its economic interests aside, China will face substantial international opprobrium if it intervenes in the Hong Kong protests through use of force. Sanctions from foreign states and the United Nations, depository of the Sino-British Joint Declaration, will certainly follow.

A unique advantage that Hong Kong offers China's economy inheres in the United States–Hong Kong Policy Act<sup>101</sup> of 1992, passed by Congress in anticipation of the transfer of sovereignty over Hong Kong in July 1997. The legislation obliges the United States to continue to treat Hong Kong as fully

autonomous from China in respect of economic and trade matters after June 1997, so long as Hong Kong, in the President's opinion, remains "sufficiently" autonomous to justify separate treatment. Chinese companies benefit<sup>102</sup> enormously from Hong Kong's special status under United States law in terms of tariffs, free exchangeability between United States dollar and Hong Kong dollar, intellectual property, and acquisition of technologies, among others. A bipartisan Hong Kong Human Rights and Democracy Bill, cosponsored by members of both the Senate and the House of Representatives, has attracted growing 103 Congressional support in light of the Hong Kong protests. Its passage will amend the United States-Hong Kong Policy Act and require the President to review annually Hong Kong's special status under United States law and determine if it remains justified. Significantly, similar to the Global Magnitsky Human Rights Accountability Act<sup>104</sup> of 2016, the Bill provides for sanctions and travel restrictions on individuals whom the President determines to have been responsible for abductions, renditions or actions aimed at suppressing basic freedoms in Hong Kong. Without irony or, to use Glaser's word, "self-reflection", Beijing has condemned<sup>105</sup> the Bill for undermining the rule of law and interfering in China's internal affairs.

Last but not least, Beijing's grand national objective of reuniting China with Taiwan, for which Deng Xiaoping intended Hong Kong's "one-country/two-systems" formula to be an experiment<sup>106</sup>, has already been jeopardized by<sup>107</sup> the extradition Bill saga. Taiwan has featured in Beijing's calculations in almost all domestic and foreign policies in the past decades. Lowell Dittmer argues that "China's unfulfilled quest for identity is of paramount importance in stimulating Chinese nationalism, which has become the regime's main legitimating ideology since the collapse of communism as a plausible candidate for international leadership in 1989-1991. And national division, of which Taiwan is the sole remaining exemplar, is of course the missing piece in the nationalist parade."108 Under international law, Taiwan is part<sup>109</sup> of China. That legal fact does not alter Taiwan as an essentially political question.

Beijing's support for the Hong Kong government's push for the Bill, and its responses to the Hong Kong protests, have exposed the fragility of the

"one-country/two-systems" formula to its core. It was a murder<sup>110</sup> in Taiwan in 2018 that set off the protests. Taiwan's President Tsai Ing-wen, whose re-election prospects in 2020 have been drastically bolstered<sup>111</sup> as a result of the crisis in Hong Kong, has indicated that Taiwan will not112 accept the transfer of the alleged murderer on the basis of the Bill, and has expressed solidarity with Hong Kong people by accelerating processing of immigration<sup>113</sup> applications from Hong Kong and extending asylum<sup>114</sup> to Hong Kong protestors. Above all, Tsai has rejected<sup>115</sup> Xi's reunification roadmap<sup>116</sup> and the "one-country/twosystems" formula taking hold in Taiwan. Amid rising tensions across the Taiwan Strait and between Beijing and Washington, Beijing has banned<sup>117</sup> solo travellers visiting Taiwan, while the Trump administration has formally approved<sup>118</sup> a major arms deal with Taiwan involving 66 new F-16 fighter jets. It is not beyond the realm of plausibility that Xi might decide, in a game of chicken, that in order to deter<sup>119</sup> Taiwan from ever declaring independence, a display of sheer force to suppress the protests in Hong Kong is the only way.

A "Tiananmen 2.0" in Hong Kong will irretrievably alienate Hong Kong people from China and their Mainland compatriots, and bring about the premature death of the "one-country/two-systems" formula and of Hong Kong as the world knows it. It will put paid to China's peaceful rise in the world and set China, Hong Kong, Taiwan and the United States<sup>120</sup> on a dangerous trajectory<sup>121</sup> – as Lam has put it, 玉石 俱焚 粉身碎骨 – where military conflict between the two superpowers eventualizes, all because of one person's arrogance<sup>122</sup> and incompetence<sup>123</sup>.

## **Endnotes**

- Avery Choi, "Beijing summons Hong Kong officials to Shenzhen for Seminar on 'worst crisis since 1997 handover' amid ongoing extradition bill protests", *South China Morning Post*, August 8, 2019 https://www.scmp.com/video/china/3021926/beijing-summons-hong-kong-officials-shenzhen-seminar-worst-crisis-1997-handover (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- Tony, Cheung. "Hong Kong's Leader Suspends Extradition Bill, but Refuses to Apologise", *South China Morning Post*, June 15, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/3014669/hong-kong-leader-carrie-lam-backsdown-over-extradition (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 3 Fugitive Offenders and Mutual Legal Assistance in Criminal Matters Legislation (Amendment) Bill 2019, *Legislative Council of Hong Kong*, https://www.legco.gov.hk/yr18-19/english/bills/b201903291.pdf (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 4 Mike, Rowse. "Hong Kong Urgently and Desperately Needs Political Reform", *South China Morning Post*, July 15, 2019. https://www.scmp.com/comment/opinion/article/3018377/hong-kong-desperately-needs-political-reform-make-legco-and-chief (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 5 Kris Cheng, "Hong Kong police shoot projectiles at close range in Tai Koo, as protester suffers ruptured eye in TST", *Hong Kong Free Press*, August 12, 2019, https://www.hongkongfp.com/2019/08/12/hong-kong-police-shoot-projectiles-close-range-tai-koo-protester-suffers-ruptured-eye-tst (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 6 Holmes, Chan, "Hong Kong police make bloody arrest, assisted by officers suspected to be undercover as protesters", *Hong Kong Free Press*, August 12, 2019, https://www.hongkongfp.com/2019/08/12/video-hong-kong-police-make-bloody-arrest-assisted-officers-suspected-undercover-protesters/ (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 7 "Hong Kong Sunday Protests Descend into Chaos", *South China Morning Post*, https://www.scmp.com/video/scmp-originals/3022354/hong-kong-sunday-protests-descend-chaos. (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 8 Chow, Mantai. "Hong Kong Protests Shut down Airport", *South China Morning Post*, https://

- www.scmp.com/video/hong-kong/3022504/flightsout-hong-kong-airport-cancelled-due-mass-protest (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 9 "Hong Kong protests cripple airport for second day", *BBC News*, August 14, 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-49330848 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- "Hong Kong protests: Police defend use of 'disguised' officers", *BBC News*, August 13, 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-49324822 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 11 Epoch Times, August 16, 2019, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=HNffLFfRV1Q&fbclid=IwAR0uuFuNUCIj\_KPyj1pEkGNIGurjE9a8gOID8M-BuR6VlFY\_Yev7SeyfvdTY (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 12 Jeffie Lam, Sum Lok-kei, Kimmy Chung, "Hong Kong protesters apologise for disruption at airport, plan to suspend demonstrations", *South China Morning Post*, https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/3022786/hong-kong-protesters-apologise-disruption-airport-plan (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- Teddy Ng, Su Xinqi, "Chinese army's Hong Kong chief says troops are ready to protect nation's sovereignty", *South China Morning Post*, August 1, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/3020881/chinese-armys-hongkong-chief-says-troops-are-ready-protect (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 14 Sarah, Zheng, "Beijing Warns of 'signs of Terrorism' in Violent Unrest in Hong Kong", *South China Morning Post*, August 12, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3022438/beijing-warns-signs-terrorism-violent-unrest-hong-kong (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 15 Anna, Fifield, "China's Army Just Released a Video Showing Soldiers Practicing Shooting Protesters", *the Washington Post*, August 01, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia\_pacific/chinas-army-just-released-a-video-showing-soldiers-practicing-shooting-protesters/2019/08/01/f884b9a6-b41e-11e9-acc8-1d847bacca73\_story.html (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- Sue-Lin, Wong, "China Masses Troops in Stadium near Hong Kong", *the Financial Times*, August 15, 2019, https://www.ft.com/content/f52c298c-

- bf23-11e9-b350-db00d509634e (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 17 Ramzy, Austin, and Tiffany May, "Chinese Official Warns Hong Kong Protesters Against 'Color Revolution", *the New York Times*, August 07, 2019. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/07/world/asia/hong-kong-protests-china-violence.html (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 18 Chun Han Wong, "China Says Hong Kong Protests Show 'First Signs of Terrorism", *the Wall Street Journal*, https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinasays-hong-kong-protests-show-first-signs-of-terrorism-11565604635 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 19 Schell, Orville, "Tiananmen in Hong Kong." Foreign Affairs, August 19, 2019, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2019-08-19/tiananmen-hong-kong (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 20 Gary, Cheung, "What Is the Sino-British Joint Declaration?", *South China Morning Post*, July 04, 2019. https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/3017318/explainer-what-sino-british-joint-declaration-and-what-does (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 21 "China's Ambassador to UK Says Beijing 'will Not Sit on Its Hands' over Hong Kong Protests Video", the Guardian, August 15, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/world/video/2019/aug/15/chinas-ambassador-to-uk-warns-beijing-will-not-sit-on-its-hands-over-hong-kong-protests-video (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- SCMP Reporters, "Carrie Lam wins Hong Kong chief executive election, with 777 votes", South China Morning Post, March 26, 2017, https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/2082192/live-decision-day-arrives-hong-kongrace-its-next-leader (Accessed August 22, 2019) "林郑警告不要"玉石俱焚"警方称共
- 拘捕420人: DW: 05.08.2019." Deutsche Welle. . https://www.dw.com/zh/林郑警告不要玉石俱焚-警方称共拘捕420人/a-49898008 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 24 "Two Months On, What Do Hong Kong Protesters Really Want?" *South China Morning Post,* August 17, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/3022057/two-months-and-nearly-2000-rounds-tear-gas-later-what-do (Accessed August 22, 2019)

- 25 "Hong Kong Leader Carrie Lam Says Violent Protests Will Push City down 'path of No Return", *the Straits Times*, August 13, 2019, https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/east-asia/hong-kong-leader-carrie-lam-says-rule-of-law-being-damaged-citys-recovery-will-take (Accessed August 22, 2019)
  26 "Is Hong Kong Moving Closer to the Abyss That Its Leaders Warn About?", *The Economist*, August 17, 2019, https://www.economist.com/china/2019/08/17/is-hong-kong-moving-closer-to-the-abyss-that-its-leaders-warn-about (Accessed August
- 27 "林鄭月娥:是否忍心將香港推進粉身碎骨深淵", RTHK, https://news.rthk.hk/rthk/ch/component/k2/1474331-20190813.htm (Accessed August 22, 2019)

22, 2019)

- Minxin, Pei, "A Tiananmen-style Crackdown Would Be Catastrophic for China." *South China Morning Post*, August 13, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/comment/opinion/article/3022555/china-must-pick-least-bad-option-resolve-hong-kong-crisis-pla (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 29 McLaughlin, McLaughlin, "Hong Kong's Protests Have Cemented Its Identity", the Atlantic, August 18, 2019, https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2019/08/hong-kong-china-protest-identity/596320/?fbclid=IwAR1X7ijb-jhm6YubR0hQbIsqk34A1fG\_gy32jMHj9RdWz28K-bLQ6Z8FZBpoI (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 30 "Basic Law Full Text PDA Chapter (3)", Basic Law Full Text Pda Chapter (3). https://www.basiclaw.gov.hk/pda/en/basiclawtext/chapter\_3.html (Accessed August 22, 2019.)
- 31 "International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights", *OHCHR*, https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/ccpr.aspx (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- "An Ordinance to Provide for the Incorporation into the Law of Hong Kong of Provisions of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights as Applied to Hong Kong; and for Ancillary and Connected Matters", *Legislation*, https://www.elegislation.gov.hk/hk/cap383 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 33 Kimmy, Chung, and Xinqi Su, "Police Ban Marches as Hong Kong Readies for 11th Weekend of Mass Protests", *South China Morning Post*, August

- 16, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/3023006/police-ban-marches-hong-kong-readies-11th-weekend-mass-anti (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 34 Mantai, Chow, "After 30 Years, Hong Kong Remembers", *South China Morning Post*, https://www.scmp.com/video/hong-kong/3011996/thir-ty-years-why-hongkongers-remember-chinas-tianan-men-crackdown (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 35 Peter, Kammerer, "Is There a Place in Hong Kong for Its Creative, Thoughtful Protesters?", *South China Morning Post*, August 13, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/comment/opinion/article/3022320/hong-kongs-protesters-have-shown-courage-creativity-and (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 36 Jeffie, Lam, "Be Water, My Friend: How Bruce Lee Has Protesters Going with Flow", *South China Morning Post*, June 22, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/3015627/be-water-my-friend-protesters-take-bruce-lees-wise-saying (Accessed August 22, 2019.)
- 37 Clifford, Lo, "Several Refused Entry to Hong Kong as Groups of Men Cross Border, Source Says", *South China Morning Post*, August 18, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/3023257/several-intercepted-and-refused-entry-hong-kong-through (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 38 Bong-Kwan Justin, "Resource for Hire? Hong Kong Triads Have Long History of Political Involvement", *South China Morning Post*, August 10, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/comment/opinion/article/3021822/dangerous-resource-hire-hong-kongs-triads-have-long-history (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 39 Mantai, Chow, "Massive Anti-government Rally in Hong Kong", *South China Morning Post*, https://www.scmp.com/video/hong-kong/3023320/anti-government-protesters-flock-hong-kong-park-major-rally-eleventh (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 40 Jeffie, Lam, "Three Nights of Tear Gasfree Protests as Hong Kong Gives Peace a Chance", South China Morning Post, August 19, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/3023331/three-nights-tear-gas-free-protests-hong-kongs-anti (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 41 Phila, Siu, "Daughter of South Korean

- Farmer Killed by Water Cannon Warns of Dangers." *South China Morning Post*, August 16, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/law-and-crime/article/3022998/daughter-south-korean-farmer-who-died-injuries-water (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- "Traveling to Hong Kong? Here's What You Need to Know", *CNN*, August 15, 2019, https://edition.cnn.com/travel/article/hong-kong-travel-advice-hnk-intl-trnd/index.html (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 43 "Hong Kong", Ministry of Foreign Affairs Singapore, https://www.mfa.gov.sg/Countries-Regions/H/Hong-Kong/Travel-Page (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- Call with the Chief Executive of Hong Kong Carrie Lam", *GOV.UK*, August 09, 2019, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-call-with-the-chief-executive-of-hong-kong-carrie-lam (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 45 "'Act with Restraint' UN Human Rights Chief Urges Hong Kong Authorities and Protestors, following Airport Disruption | UN News'', *United Nations*, https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/08/1044141 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 46 Reuters, Source: "Hong Kong's Carrie Lam Heckled after Evading Questions on Extradition Bill Video", *the Guardian*, August 13, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/global/video/2019/aug/13/hong-kongs-carrie-lam-heckled-after-evading-questions-on-extradition-bill-video (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 47 Agency, Nicola Smith; Reuters News, "Foreign Secretary Urges Hong Kong Dialogue in Call to Beijing-backed Leader Carrie Lam as Crisis Escalates." *the Telegraph*, August 09, 2019, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2019/08/09/us-calls-chinathuggish-regime-targeting-diplomat-hong-kong/(Accessed August 22, 2019)
- Philip, Corey, "Hong Kong Protests Not Terrorism: PM", *Australian Financial Review*, August 13, 2019, https://www.afr.com/politics/federal/hong-kong-protests-not-terrorism-pm-20190813-p52gjm (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 49 "Trudeau Extremely Concerned about Hong Kong, Urges China to Be Careful", *South China*

- Morning Post, August 12, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/3022517/canadas-justin-trudeau-extremely-concerned-about-hong-kong (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- "France Urges Hong Kong Authorities to Renew Dialogue with Protesters", Reuters, August 14, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-hong-kong-protests-france/france-urges-hong-kong-authorities-to-renew-dialogue-with-protesters-idUSKCN1V41XK (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- Deutsche Welle, "Hong Kong: Angela Merkel Calls for Peaceful Solution to Unrest: DW: 14.08.2019." *DW.COM*, https://www.dw.com/en/hong-kong-angela-merkel-calls-for-peaceful-solution-to-unrest/a-50023865 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- David. Brunnstrom, "U.S. Senate Leader: Any Violent Crackdown in Hong Kong Would Be...", Reuters, August 13, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-hongkong-protests-usa-mcconnell/senate-leader-any-violent-crackdown-in-hong-kong-would-be-completely-unacceptable-idUSKCN1V21ES (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- Associated Press, "EU Call for 'inclusive Dialogue' in Hong Kong'', *RTHK*, https://news.rthk. hk/rthk/en/component/k2/1475255-20190817.htm (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- "Hong Kong Protests: Trump Urges Xi to Meet Demonstrators", *BBC News*, August 15, 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-49353727 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- Joyce, Ng, "Carrie Lam Accuses Anti-extradition Bill Protesters of 'organising a Riot", *South China Morning Post*, June 12, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/3014250/hong-kong-chief-executive-carrie-lam-accuses-anti (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- Jun, Mai, "Why China Stands by Tiananmen Crackdown, 30 Years on", *South China Morning Post*, June 03, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3010835/30-years-tiananmen-square-crackdown-why-beijing-still-thinks-it (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 57 Chan, Phil C.W, "Human Rights and Democracy with Chinese Characteristics?", *OUP Academic*, December 03, 2013, https://academic.oup.com/hrlr/article/13/4/645/638910 (Accessed August 22, 2019)

- 58 Chan, Phil C.W, "China, State Sovereignty and International Legal Order." *Brill*, May, 2015, https://brill.com/view/title/27113?lang=en (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 59 Joyce, Ng, "Joint Declaration of 1984 'no Longer Has Realistic Meaning', China Says", *South China Morning Post*, July 20, 2018, https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/2100779/sino-british-joint-declaration-hong-kong-no-longer-has-any (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 60 "Hong Kong Protests: UK Should Not Interfere, Says Chinese Ambassador", *BBC News*, August 15, 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-49356495 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 61 Crowley, Michael, and Edward Wong, "Trump's Hong Kong Caution Isolates Him From Congress, Allies and Advisers", *the New York Times*, August 16, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/15/us/politics/trump-hong-kong.html (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- "Trump Says It's up to China to Deal with Hong Kong 'riots", Reuters, August 02, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-hongkong-protests-trump/trump-says-its-up-to-china-to-deal-with-hong-kong-riots-idUSKCN1USOOR (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 63 "Trump Ties China Trade Deal to Hong Kong Protest." Reuters, August 15, 2019, https://uk.reuters.com/video/2019/08/15/trump-ties-china-trade-deal-to-hong-kong?videoId=587667985 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- Robert, Delaney, "Whatever He Says, Trump Doesn't Care about Hong Kong Either Way." *South China Morning Post*, August 20, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/comment/opinion/article/3023375/donald-trump-has-no-deep-convictions-about-hong-kong-or-democracy (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- Michael, Schuman, "Trump's Trade War With China Is Already Changing the World", *the Atlantic*, July 09, 2019, https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2019/06/trumps-trade-war-with-china-is-changing-the-world/592411/ (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 66 Shi, Jiangtao, "No Trade Deal If You Try to Intimidate China over Hong Kong, Trump Warned", *South China Morning Post*, August 20, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/arti-

- cle/3023532/beijing-wont-make-trade-concessionsif-us-plays-hong-kong-card (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 67 "Why Chinese Officials Imagine America Is behind Unrest in Hong Kong", *the Economist*, August 15, 2019, https://www.economist.com/china/2019/08/15/why-chinese-officials-imagine-america-is-behind-unrest-in-hong-kong (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 68 Nectar, Gan, "State Media Attacks Hong Kong Pro-democracy Figures in 'smear Campaign", South China Morning Post, August 20, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3023487/chinese-state-media-labels-hong-kong-pro-democracy-figures-new (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 69 Sarah, Zheng, and Mai Jun, "Trump Calls Protests 'riots' and an Issue between Hong Kong and Beijing", *South China Morning Post*, August 03, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/3021067/chinas-top-diplomat-yang-jiechi-accuses-us-fanning-fires (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 70 Higgins, Andrew, "China's Theory for Hong Kong Protests: Secret American Meddling", *the New York Times*, August 08, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/08/world/asia/hong-kong-black-hand.html (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- Owen, Churchill, "US Calls Beijing 'thuggish Regime' for 'harassing' Diplomat in Hong Kong", *South China Morning Post*, August 09, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/3022068/us-calls-china-thuggish-regime-singling-out-us-diplomat (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 72 Chan, Phil C. W. "China's Approaches to International Law since the Opium War: Leiden Journal of International Law." *Cambridge Core*, November 06, 2014, https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/leiden-journal-of-international-law/article/chinas-approaches-to-international-law-since-the-opium-war/495B8A8BE5009C7A357E0752C416A91F (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 73 Michael, Schuman, "Hong Kong Shows the Flaws in China's Zero-Sum Worldview", *the Atlantic*, August 13, 2019, https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2019/08/hong-kong-flaws-chinaworld-view/595960/ (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 74 Hernández, Javier C., and Amy Qin, "Pro-

- tests Put Hong Kong on Collision Course with China's Communist Party", the New York Times, August 12, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/12/world/asia/hong-kong-protests-communist-party. html (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 75 Simon Tisdall, "Hong Kong's Protests Are a Personal Challenge to Strongman Xi Jinping", *the Guardian*, July 01, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jul/01/hong-kong-protests-personal-challenge-strongman-xi-jinping (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 76 Anderlini, Jamil, "Hong Kong's Future Hangs by a Thread", *the Financial Times*. August 13, 2019, https://www.ft.com/content/3fd44d40-bced-11e9-89e2-41e555e96722 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 77 Mark, DeCambre, "How Hong Kong Clashes Could Wallop the U.S. Stock Market", *Market-Watch*, August 14, 2019, https://www.marketwatch.com/story/how-hong-kong-clashes-could-wallop-the-us-stock-market-2019-08-12 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 78 Madeline, Thien, "Can Hong Kong Avoid Becoming Tiananmen?", the New York Times, August 17, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/17/opinion/sunday/hong-kong-china.html (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 79 Michael, Chugani, "Can the Hong Kong Rebellion Be Defused before October 1?", *South China Morning Post*, August 08, 2019 https://www.scmp.com/comment/opinion/article/3021754/can-carrielam-or-anyone-defuse-hong-kong-rebellion-national-day (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- "Facebook, Twitter Say Beijing Backed Campaign to Disrupt Hong Kong Protests", *South China Morning Post*, August 20, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/3023495/twitter-and-facebook-suspend-accounts-being-part-china (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 81 Lucy, Hornby, "China's Economy Grows at Slowest Rate in Nearly 30 Years", *the Financial Times*, July 15, 2019, https://www.ft.com/content/73f-06b8a-a696-11e9-984c-fac8325aaa04 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 82 Ang, Yuen Yuen, "Demystifying Belt and Road", Foreign Affairs, June 20, 2019, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2019-05-22/demystifying-belt-and-road (Accessed August 22, 2019)

- Focus, Asia-PacificChinaGlobal, and Business Radio. "China's Belt and Road Initiative: Why the Price Is Too High", *Knowledge@Wharton*, https://knowledge.wharton.upenn.edu/article/chinas-belt-and-road-initiative-why-the-price-is-too-high/ (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 84 "China's Maritime Disputes", Council on Foreign Relations, https://www.cfr.org/interactives/chinas-maritime-disputes?cid=otr-marketing\_use-china\_sea\_InfoGuide#!/chinas-maritime-disputes?cid=otr-marketing\_use-china\_sea\_InfoGuide (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- Mimi, Lau, "China Claims 'success at This Stage' of Xinjiang Camps amid Global Outcry", *South China Morning Post,* August 17, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3023195/china-hails-success-stage-xinjiang-internment-camps-countering (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 86 Yuan, Li, "China's Soft-Power Failure: Condemning Hong Kong's Protests", the New York Times, August 20, 2019,
- https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/20/business/china-hong-kong-social-media-soft-power.html (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 87 Yang, Yuan, "My Brush with Surveillance in Xinjiang", *the Financial Times*, July 31, 2019, https://www.ft.com/content/0d93c3b0-b2de-11e9-8cb2-799a3a8cf37b (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 88 Anna Mitchell, Larry Diamond, "China's Surveillance State Should Scare Everyone", *the Atlantic*, February 05, 2018, https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2018/02/china-surveillance/552203/ (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 89 Nectar, Gan, "Blindsided: Why Does Beijing Keep Getting Hong Kong Wrong?", *South China Morning Post*, August 21, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3022970/blindsided-why-does-beijing-keep-getting-hong-kong-wrong (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 90 "Hong Kong Remains Crucially Important to Mainland China", *the Economist*, August 08, 2019, https://www.economist.com/briefing/2019/08/08/hong-kong-remains-crucially-important-to-mainland-china (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 91 Jake, Van Der Kamp, "Shanghai Needs More than Concrete to Unseat Hong Kong", *South China*

- Morning Post, July 20, 2018, https://www.scmp.com/business/banking-finance/article/2095553/shang-hais-dreams-unseating-hong-kong-will-take-more-pouring (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- Phoebe, Zhang, "China Unveils Detailed Reform Plan to Make Shenzhen Model City for World", *South China Morning Post. August 19, 2019*, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3023330/beijing-unveils-detailed-reform-planmake-shenzhen-model-city (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 93 Michael Crowley and Edward Wong, "Trump's Hong Kong Caution Isolates Him From Congress, Allies and Advisers." *the New York Times*, August 16, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/15/us/politics/trump-hong-kong.html. (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 94 Ben, Westcott, "Chinese Army on Hong Kong's Streets Would Backfire on Beijing", *CNN*. August 06, 2019, https://edition.cnn.com/2019/08/05/business/hong-kong-protest-china-army-pla/index.html (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 95 Ka-Sing, Lam, "Panicked Chinese Owners Are Bagging Losses amid Hong Kong Unrest", *South China Morning Post*, August 20, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/property/hong-kong-china/article/3023444/some-chinese-investors-suffer-big-losses-after-panicking (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- Dump Stocks amid Mounting Protests", *the Financial Times*, August 13, 2019, https://www.ft.com/content/3d0ef0e4-bd9f-11e9-b350-db00d509634e. (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 97 Alice, Woodhouse, "Hong Kong's Richest Man Li Ka-shing Weighs in on Protests", *the Financial Times*, August 16, 2019, https://www.ft.com/content/54e896dc-c008-11e9-89e2-41e555e96722 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 98 Fan, Wenxin, and Natasha Khan, "China's Communist Party Has Ties to \$5.15 Billion Hong Kong Property Deal", the Wall Street Journal, November 02, 2017, https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinas-communist-party-has-ties-to-5-15-billion-hong-kong-property-deal-1509610848 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 99 French, Howard W, "How a Crackdown in Hong Kong Would Reverberate, From Shang-

- hai to Taiwan", World Politics Review, August 14, 2019, https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/articles/28117/how-a-crackdown-in-hong-kong-would-reverberate-from-shanghai-to-taiwan (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 100 Chan, Phil C. W, "A Keen Observer of the International Rule of Law? International Law in China's Voting Behaviour and Argumentation in the United Nations Security Council: Leiden Journal of International Law." *Cambridge Core*, November 08, 2013, https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/leiden-journal-of-international-law/article/keen-observer-of-the-international-rule-of-law-international-law-in-chinas-voting-behaviour-and-argumentation-in-the-united-nations-security-council/F66BD5D29C060DA632F0BB42A5F77C75 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 101 "United States-Hong Kong Policy" [USC02] 22 USC Ch. 66: *United States-Hong Kong Policy*, https://uscode.house.gov/view.xhtml?path=/prelim@title22/chapter66&edition=prelim (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- Takeshi, Kihara, "Hong Kong's Tariff Loophole Flourishes in US-China Trade War", *Nikkei Asian Review*, March 04, 2019, https://asia.nikkei.com/Economy/Trade-war/Hong-Kong-s-tariff-loophole-flourishes-in-US-China-trade-war (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 103 Sarah, Zheng, "White House Faces Growing Calls to Toughen Hong Kong Stance." South China Morning Post. August 15, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3022963/us-congress-support-hong-kong-protests-adds-pressure-white, (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 104 L., Benjamin, "Text S.284 114th Congress (2015-2016): Global Magnitsky Human Rights Accountability Act", *Congress.gov*, May 18, 2016, https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/senate-bill/284/text (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- "Beijing Condemns US Politicians' Statements on Hong Kong", *the Straits Times*, August 18, 2019, https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/east-asia/beijing-condemns-us-politicians-statements-on-hong-kong (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 106 "Has "one Country, Two Systems" Been a Success for Hong Kong?", *the Economist*, June 28, 2017,

- https://www.economist.com/the-economist-explains/2017/06/28/has-one-country-two-systemsbeen-a-success-for-hong-kong (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 107 "Why Hong Kong's Extradition Bill Damages China's Interests", *the Straits Times*, June 14, 2019, https://www.straitstimes.com/opinion/why-hks-extradition-bill-damages-chinas-interests (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- Lowell Dittmer, "Taiwan as a Factor in China's Quest for National Identity", 15 Journal of Contemporary China (2006), 671, 671, fn.2. Wang Jisi, likewise, observes that "[m]any Chinese feel that China's revival would be meaningless and unreal if the mainland failed to reunify with Taiwan": "China's Changing Role in Asia", in Kokubun Ryosei and Wang Jisi, eds., The Rise of China and a Changing East Asian Order (Tokyo: Japan Center for International Exchange, 2004), 3, 14. See also Wang Yizhou, Tanxun quanqin zhuyi guoji guanxi [Exploring Globalist International Relations] (Beijing: Beijing University Press, 2005), 344-45. (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 109 Chan, and Phil C.W, "Legal Status of Taiwan and the Legality of the Use of Force in a Cross-Taiwan Strait Conflict", *OUP Academic*, June 25, 2009, https://academic.oup.com/chinesejil/article-abstract/8/2/455/310831 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
  110 Tony, Cheung, "The Gruesome Taiwan
- Murder That Prompted Lam's Extradition Push,", South China Morning Post, March 26, 2019, https:// www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/3003381/gruesome-taiwan-murder-lies-behindhong-kong-leader-carrie (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 111 Cary, Huang, "What Hong Kong's Protests Mean for Taiwan's Presidential Election", *South China Morning Post*, June 19, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/comment/opinion/article/3014950/hong-kongs-extradition-protests-may-have-given-taiwans-president (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 112 Lok-kei, Sum, "Taipei Will Not Ask for Murder Suspect Unless Bill Concerns Addressed", *South China Morning Post*, May 10, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/politics/article/3009506/hong-kong-leader-carrie-lam-accuses-opponents-talking-trash (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 113 Lawrence, Chung, "Hong Kong Protests See Sharp Rise in Applications to Move to Taiwan", *South*

- China Morning Post, August 18, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3023246/hong-kong-protests-see-sharp-rise-number-residents-wanting-move (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 114 Lawrence, Cheung, "Don't Offer Hong Kong Protesters Asylum, Beijing Warns Taipei", South China Morning Post, August 19, 2019, https://www.scmp. com/news/china/politics/article/3023442/dont-offer-hong-kong-protesters-asylum-beijing-warns-taipei (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 115 Katsuji, Nakazawa, "Taiwan's Tsai Shoots down Xi's Unification Road Map." *Nikkei Asian Review*, July 18, 2019, https://asia.nikkei.com/Editor-s-Picks/China-up-close/Taiwan-s-Tsai-shoots-down-Xi-s-unification-road-map (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 116 Teddy, Ng, "Xi Urges Taiwan to Follow Hong Kong Model for Unification", *South China Morning Post*, January 02, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/2180391/chinese-president-xi-jinping-urges-taiwan-follow-hong-kong-model (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- "Taiwan Rebukes China for Tourism Ban amid Rising Tension", Reuters, August 01, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-tai-wan-tourism/taiwan-rebukes-china-for-tourism-ban-amid-rising-tension-idUSKCN1UR3DG (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 118 Ryan, Browne, "Trump Admin Formally Approves Fighter Jet Sale to Taiwan", CNN, August 21, 2019, https://edition.cnn.com/2019/08/20/politics/taiwan-fighter-jet-sales/index.html (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 119 Anti-Secession Law (Full Text), May 03, 2013, http://www.china-embassy.org/eng/zt/99999999/t187406.htm (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 120 Zablocki, and Clement J., "96th Congress (1979-1980): Taiwan Relations Act." *Congress. gov*, April 10, 1979, https://www.congress.gov/bill/96th-congress/house-bill/2479 (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 121 Chi, Wang, "Three Challenges Face China at 70. Can Xi Jinping Deliver?", *South China Morning Post*, August 20, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/comment/opinion/article/3023551/china-70-faces-three-challenges-taiwan-us-and-hong-kong-can-xi

- (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 122 Tony, Cheung, "Hong Kong Leader's Tough Style Blamed for Fuelling Protests", *South China Morning Post*, June 17, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/ news/hong-kong/politics/article/3014736/when-itshard-be-humble-carrie-lams-harsh-style-even-when (Accessed August 22, 2019)
- 123 Shibani, Mahtani, and McLaughlin Timothy, "Hong Kong Leader Carrie Lam Is Facing the Wrath of Her People. Beijing May Be Even Angrier", the Washington Post, June 21, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia\_pacific/hong-kong-leader-carrie-lam-is-facing-thewrath-of-her-people-beijing-may-be-even-angrier/2019/06/21/69df9b40-928a-11e9-956a-88c291ab5c38\_story.html (Accessed August 22, 2019)

## **Image Credit**

Head Image: Voa - Wikimedia Creative Commons